# Rolv Petter Amdam and Andrea Lluch

# The International Labour Organization and Management Development in Argentina

This article explores how the International Labour Organization (ILO) introduced management development programs in Argentina as a pilot project in developing countries in the late 1950s. By studying how the ILO worked together with actors at the national level, the article reveals how the ILO's original idea to focus on top management development was reshaped through a dialogue with local actors within the context of tripartite cooperation between the government, business organizations, and unions. While the initiative was successful during the project period, it collapsed when Argentina's government closed down the national productivity center with which the ILO was cooperating. While the tripartite principle was valuable for the first achievements, it was extremely vulnerable without the support of all partners.

**Keywords:** management education, management development, Global South, Latin America, ILO

Research on the international development of management education after World War II has largely focused on the role of key US institutions, such as the US government, business schools, and the Ford Foundation, and on how national institutions and actors, mainly in Europe, interpreted new ideas from the United States and acted accordingly within the context of formal degree-granting studies.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Lars Engwall, Matthias Kipping, and Behlül Üsdiken, *Defining Management: Business Schools, Consultants, Media* (New York and London, 2016); Guiliana Gemelli, ed., *The Ford Foundation and Europe* (1950s–1970s): Cross-Fertilization of Learning in Social Science and Management (Brussels, 1998).

Business History Review 98 (Summer 2024): 485–516. doi:10.1017/S0007680524000321 © 2024 The President and Fellows of Harvard College. ISSN 0007-6805; 2044-768X (Web). This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

In business history research, this perspective has been challenged in several ways. Studies of the growth and internationalization of nondegree executive education and corporate programs have shown different patterns of national adaptation compared to studies of degree programs.2 Business historians have also shown how ideas on management education have been disseminated through various channels to countries outside the geographical area that is strongly connected to the US, such as Finland.3 Scholars in business history and organization studies have extended the international perspective to include the Global South. They have shown how local actors have contributed to shape new institutions for making managers in contexts of efforts to introduce new ideas on management education from the US came later and were less coordinated than in many European countries.<sup>4</sup> These studies ask for a critical re-examination of the relevance of the Americanization framework that perceives the US as a role model and explores how ideas and concepts from the US have been transferred and then implemented in different national contexts.

However, few studies have investigated actors who worked from outside the US to promote the idea of management education on a global scale. Based on a widespread understanding of a field consisting of management education, training, and development, we challenge the dominating perspective in the research literature by exploring how the International Labour Organization (ILO), headquartered in Geneva, contributed to promoting the idea of management development in developing countries from the mid-1950s, in addition to experts who circulated Western managerial knowledge during the Cold War.<sup>5</sup> While

<sup>2</sup>Rolv Petter Amdam, "Executive Education and the Managerial Revolution: The Birth of Executive Education at Harvard Business School," *Business History Review* 90, no. 4 (2016): 671–690; Jarmo Seppälä, "Changing Content and Form: Corporate Training in Finnish Retailing, 1900–1975," *Management & Organizational History* 13, no. 2 (2018): 160–190. 
<sup>3</sup>Jarmo Seppälä, Pasi Nevalainen, Pekka Mattila, and Mikko Laukkanen, "Double

<sup>3</sup>Jarmo Seppälä, Pasi Nevalainen, Pekka Mattila, and Mikko Laukkanen, "Double Objective in Mind: Translating American Management Ideas in the Context of Cold War Finland," *Enterprise & Society* 24, no. 1 (2023): 253–285.

<sup>4</sup>Arun Kumar, "From Henley to Harvard at Hyderabad? (Post and Neo-) Colonialism in Management Education in India," *Enterprise & Society* 20, no. 2 (2019): 366–400; Sergio Wanderley, Rafael Alcadipani, and Amon Barros, "Recentering the Global South in the Making of Business School Histories: Dependency Ambiguity in Action," *Academy of Management Learning & Education* 20, no. 3 (2021): 361–381.

<sup>5</sup>The ILO's definition of these concepts coincides with a general understanding. Management education is education in the basic principles and practices of management carried out in a school or university as part of a formal education. It can comprise both degree and non-degree programs (e.g., executive education). Management training "is training either in general management or specialised functions or techniques of management provided to those either already working in industry or commerce or who have completed their formal education and propose to do so." Management development "is an activity directed towards the further development of the knowledge and skills of managerial personnel once they have passed the initial stage of training or have acquired experience through practice." ILO, "The

several scholars have explored the history of the ILO in general, and the organization's work on social and labor issues in particular, few have included the ILO's efforts to introduce management development programs in developing countries.<sup>6</sup>

The ILO was established in 1919 as a result of the Treaty of Versailles. It was entrusted with the mission to represent the worlds of labor and to promote social justice in a universal way. Until 1940, the ILO functioned as a sort of technical agency for the League of Nations. It survived World War II, unlike the League of Nations, and in 1946, it officially became a specialized agency of the United Nations (UN).8 From the late 1940s, the ILO heavily engaged in initiating productivity projects in several developing countries. This work included the idea of vocational education as a tool to increase productivity and led to several initiatives directed at improving the quality of managers. The ILO's 42nd conference, from June 4-26, 1958, represented a shift in this work when the organization declared that offering management development programs to train top managers should be defined as a new task for the organization.9 This decision led to several ILO projects on management development in more than 40 developing countries throughout the 1960s, typically in cooperation with the United Nations Special Fund (UNSF), which funded most of the projects. 10

After the 1958 ILO conference, Poland and Argentina were the first countries to receive ILO missions dedicated to promoting management development. Poland had been active in attracting UN supported

Effectiveness of I.L.O. Management Development and Productivity Projects. Geneva 23 November-5 December 1964. Report and Conclusions," *Management Development Series* 5 (Geneva, 1965), 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>See, for example, Christophe Gironde and Gilles Carbonnier, eds., *The ILO @ 100:* Addressing the Past and Future of Work and Social Protection (Leiden and Boston, 2019); Nelson Lichtenstein and Jill M. Jensen, eds., *The ILO from Geneva to the Pacific Rim: West Meets East* (Houndmills, 2019); Daniel Maul, *The International Labour Organization: 100 Years of Global Social Policy* (München & Wien, 2020). For an exception, see Sandrine Kott, "ILO: Social Justice in a Global World? A History in Tention," in *The ILO @ 100*, 21−39; Sandrine Kott, "The Social Engineering Project: Exportation of Capitalist Management Culture to Eastern Europe (1950−1980)," in *Planning in the Cold War: Competition, Cooperation, Circulation (1950s−1970s)*, ed. Michel Christian, Sandrine Kott, and Ondrej Matejka (Berlin, 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Maul, The International Labour Organization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Kott, "ILO: Social Justice in a Global World?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>ILO, Record of Proceedings: International Labour Conference, 42nd Session (Geneva, 1958), 777–778.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> By Resolution no. 563, a special agreement between the UNSF and the ILO was signed concerning the execution of UNSF projects. By this agreement, the ILO became the executive agency of certain projects funded by the UNSF. United Nations Special Fund and International Labour Organisation, Resolution no. 563, "Agreement concerning the execution of Special Fund projects," 12 Oct. 1959, accessed 1 Feb. 2023, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/—dgreports/—jur/documents/genericdocument/wcms\_434568.pdf.

projects from the late 1940s.<sup>11</sup> It was regarded by the ILO as one of the most industrialized countries in Eastern Europe.<sup>12</sup> And it was followed by similar missions to several other countries in the region in the 1960s.<sup>13</sup> Beginning in 1957, Argentina, which had previously hosted several ILO projects, specifically requested ILO assistance on productivity and management issues, a trend later followed by management development missions in Argentina and several other Latin American countries.<sup>14</sup> Argentina's position as one of the pioneering projects worldwide makes it highly relevant to explore how the ILO's initiative was received and matched with other local initiatives, such as attempts to initiate a productivity movement and institutionalize a management education and training system.<sup>15</sup>

Our perspective is the work and development of the ILO mission in relation to its original objectives. We also include the variety of attitudes and actions of national actors in our discussion on how these objectives were modified and achieved. This article is based on research in the ILO's archives in Geneva. We used the archives' online database and searched for all digitized and non-digitized documents related to the keywords "Argentina" and "management development." This resulted in 19 relevant digitized reports and 23 relevant non-digitized archive files (18 produced by the ILO mission in Argentina and five by the central administration in Geneva). <sup>16</sup> In addition to minutes from ILO's 42nd Congress, we have

<sup>11</sup> Kott, "The Social Engineering Project," 127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>ILO, Report to the Government of Poland on a Survey Mission in Connection with Management, Productivity, Supervisory and Vocational Training (Geneva, 1958), 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Kott, "The Social Engineering Project," 125-131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>The press report stated: "Mr. Paul Hoffman, the Director of the UN Special Fund, and Mr. Arthur Owen, the Chairman of the Technical Assistance Board of the UN Special Fund, have discussed with members of the economic team a project prepared by the Argentine government to create a training center to promote productivity." Press report, 18 Nov. 1959, Folder: Productivity, Fondo Frondizi, Colecciones Especiales, Biblioteca Nacional. For a detailed account of the ILO's technical assistance in Latin America, see ILO, ILO Productivity and Management Development Programmes in Latin America (Geneva, 1966), 7–8. For history perspective, see the ILO in Latin America and Argentina, particularly from a labor history perspective, see the ILO Latin America Network website RELATS: Red Española Latinoamericana de Trabajo y Sindicalismo, accessed 14 May 2024, http://www.relats.org/oitredalc.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Silvia Simonassi, "El problema de la productividad en Argentina: Perspectivas locales y transnacionales entre el primer peronismo y el frondicismo," *Anos 90: Revista do Programa de Pós-Graduação em História da Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul* 27 (2020): 1−21; Aníbal Pablo Jáuregui, "La productividad del trabajo: otra 'batalla' del desarrollismo (1955−1962)," *Anuario Centro de Estudios Económicos de la Empresa y el Desarrollo* 4 (2012), 191−228. See also Andrea Lluch and Rolv Petter Amdam, "In the Shadow of Americanization: The Origins and Evolution of Management Education and Training in Argentina (1940s−1960s)," *Business History* (advanced online publication, 2 Jul 2022):1−28, https://doi.org/10.1080/00076791.2024.2364344.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The digitized reports are referred to using the names of the reports as they appear in Labordoc (see www.ilo.org/labordoc-ilo-digital-repository, Accessed May 2022). Documents

used open-access ILO reports, which we refer to as publications, and used internal reports and correspondence between ILO's headquarters and the mission in Argentina. In the latter case, we use the sources' archival reference and mention the creator and recipient, if relevant. We have also reviewed publications and reports produced by the Productivity Center of Argentina (CPA), as well as primary sources on productivity and management development held in several libraries.<sup>17</sup>

In the next two sections, we discuss the evolution of the new ILO policy on management development and analyze the ILO's aims in Argentina; we also explore how these were received in the context of the Argentine productivity debates after 1955. In the following sections, the article describes the non-linear evolution of the project, focusing on the activities carried out from 1958 to the project's end in 1966, the profile and role of the international experts, and the relationships among the leading players working in the tripartite structure of all ILO projects.

#### ILO and Management Development

At the 42nd ILO conference in 1958, the ILO decided to establish a new program for management development in developing countries. Already in the 1920s, the ILO had taken an interest in the scientific management movement and addressed the need for a productivity policy. One result of this effort was the creation in 1927 of the International Management Institute (IMI), headquartered in Geneva, where the ILO was located. The intention behind the organization was to strengthen scientific management ideas in Europe, with heavy involvement from the International Committee for Scientific Management, an international scientific management organization. During most of the IMI's short history, its director was Lyndall Urwick, a UK-based consultant and promoter of neo-Taylorist ideas on management. On the IMI's the IMI's the IMI's the IMI's the IMI's director was Lyndall Urwick, a UK-based consultant and promoter of neo-Taylorist ideas on management.

that were not digitized by May 2022 are referred to using both the digital reference system (e.g., ILO 275025) and the original archival reference (e.g., SF 0-2-1-2-A-1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>The libraries consulted were Fondo Arturo Frondizi, Biblioteca Nacional Mariano Moreno (Buenos Aires, Argentina), Centro de Documentación e Información del Ministerio de Economía de la Nación, and Biblioteca Prof. Alfredo L. Palacios (FCE–UBA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Kott, "ILO: Social Justice in a Global World?"; Kott, "The Social Engineering Project."
<sup>19</sup> Charles D. Wrege, Ronald G. Greenwood, and Sakae Hata, "The International Management Institute and Political Opposition to its Efforts in Europe, 1925–1934,"
Business and Economic History (1987); Thomas Cayet, "Travailler à la marge: le Bureau International du Travail et l'organisation scientifique du travail (1923–1933)," Le Mouvement Social, 228 (1 Sept. 2009), 39–56; Thomas Cayet, Rationaliser le travail, organiser la production: Le bureau international du travail et la modernisation économique durant l'entre-deux-guerres (Rennes, 2010); Maul, The International Labour Organization, 47–48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Edward Brech, Andrew Thomson, and John F. Wilson, *Lyndal Urwick, Management Pioneer: A Biography* (Oxford, 2010), 46–66.

IMI was dissolved in 1934, but management as an integrated part of productivity work was put on the agenda. The basic idea was that increased productivity would increase the workers' purchasing power and was a precondition for increasing workers' leisure time, which linked the productivity issue to the social profile of the organization.<sup>21</sup>

After World War II, productivity was again at the center of the agenda when the American David Morse took over as the ILO's director general in 1949. An increased focus on productivity was seen not only as a way to achieve economic growth and improve workers' living standards but also as an effective instrument for the Western bloc to position the ILO in its conflict with the Soviet Union.<sup>22</sup> To support its productivity work, from 1950, the ILO cooperated with the new UN Expanded Programme of Technical Assistance, aiming to dispel some of the distrust surrounding the US's influence in the organization, though without eliminating it entirely. A set of transformations characterized the period when Morse was the director general: in 1954, the Soviet Union re-entered the ILO and the number of developing countries grew exponentially, stimulated by the process of decolonization in Africa and Asia. From 1948 to 1970, the number of member countries increased from 55 to 121, forcing the ILO to readjust its policies and programs toward a stronger focus on developing countries.<sup>23</sup>

The ILO's program to improve productivity was strongly anchored in the organization's efforts to protect human rights and ensure fairness.<sup>24</sup> All of its activities were based on the tripartite principle of support from the government, unions, and employees' organizations at the national level.<sup>25</sup> Initially, the productivity program focused primarily on labor productivity, but the first productivity missions in Israel and India launched in 1952 included the objective of improving efficiency through better management by applying techniques from industrial engineering at the shop-floor level.<sup>26</sup> Other short-term and small missions were sent in the following years to Egypt, Pakistan, Yugoslavia, Greece, Hong Kong, Ceylon, Brazil, and Bolivia.<sup>27</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Maul, The International Labour Organization, 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Maul, The International Labour Organization, 164; ILO, 32nd Session of the International Labour Conference, Report of the Director-General, Part I (Geneva, 1949), 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Laura Caruso and Andrés Stagnaro, *Una historia regional de la OIT: Aportes sobre regulación y legislación del trabajo latinoamericano*, 62 (2017); Daniel Maul, "The ILO, Asia and the Beginnings of Technical Assistance, 1945–60," in *The ILO from Geneva to the Pacific Rim: West Meets East*, eds. Jill M. Jensen and Nelson Lichtenstein (Hounsmill, 2016), 110–133.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>Maul, The International Labour Organization, 127-131, 140-143, 159-166.

 $<sup>^{25}</sup>$  Kott, "ILO: Social Justice in a Global World?"; Kott, "The Social Engineering Project."  $^{26}$  ILO, "The Effectiveness of I.L.O.," 4.

 $<sup>^{27}\</sup>mbox{According}$  to an ILO report, "it may be noted that this was the work of very few people. In all the short- and long-term missions from 1952 to 1958, there were rarely more than ten or 12 people in the field at any one time in total. Many projects were one-man projects; only two or

The ILO campaign was parallel to the US missions sent out by the European Productivity Agency (EPA), set up in 1953 to prolong the Marshall Plan's technical assistance program.<sup>28</sup> In the context of the Cold War, the ILO's missions reached developing countries in regions other than those covered by the EPA and Marshall aid. The lessons learned by its productivity missions significantly impacted the ILO's overall policy throughout the 1950s; they laid the foundation for the new stage of ILO involvement in management development and, in some cases, resulted in new productivity centers. In both Israel and India, the missions saw that a focus on shop-floor management had some effects, although few were lasting; there was thus a need to address the top management level explicitly.<sup>29</sup> In Israel in the summer of 1955, the ILO organized the first residential seminar for top management, which included sessions on how to develop and change the attitudes and norms of the top executives.<sup>30</sup> Similar programs were introduced in Egypt and Pakistan.31

These experiences were fundamental for the ILO's decision in 1958 to address management development in less industrially advanced countries as a new task for the organization. The program was proposed by the government delegation from India and was prepared by the director general. A majority of the delegates at the 42nd ILO conference supported the proposals, but some of the employer delegates from industrialized countries such as the US, Canada, and Australia were against it.<sup>32</sup>

The new program for management development was established as a unique project with a clear focus on developing programs for top and middle managers. The main argument for the proposal was that developing management skills would improve both the productivity and the welfare of the employees. For example, the director general argued that a lack of skills and experiences in management, especially in less industrialized countries, had proven to be an obstacle to industrial growth and efficiency and to the development of "sound human relationships." Furthermore, the argument drew on the ILO's tripartite

three had normally more than two experts." ILO, Management Development Programme (Geneva, 1966), 18.

 $<sup>^{28}\,\</sup>mathrm{Bent}$  Boel, European Productivity Agency and Transatlantic Relations, 1953–1961 (Copenhagen, 2001).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> ILO, "The Effectivenes of I.L.O.," 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>ILO, "Meeting of Experts on Social and Cultural Factors in Management Development, Geneva, 22 November–4 December 1965. Conclusion and Papers," *Management Development Series* 5 (Geneva, 1966), 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>ILO, "ILO Productivity Missions to Underdeveloped Countries II," *International Labour Review* 76, no. 2 (1957).

<sup>32</sup> ILO, Record of Proceedings, 42nd Session.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>ILO, Record of Proceedings, 42nd Session, 176.

vision and tradition, focusing on cooperation between government, employers, and employees. The UN supported the new program through the UNSF, which itself had been established in 1958.

One year after the ILO Congress in 1958, the ILO decided to send the first management development missions to Poland and Argentina.<sup>34</sup> At the beginning of 1960, a Management Development Unit was created at the ILO headquarters to manage the project as part of the ILO's Economic Division. By the time the mission in Argentina ended in 1966, the ILO had sent similar missions to 37 countries, over half of which were financed by the UNSF.<sup>35</sup> By 1965, Asia was the main beneficiary region in terms of total expenditure on ILO assistance in management development.<sup>36</sup>

The scale of these missions differed from country to country. In some cases, the ILO sent only a single expert, but Argentina and Poland, as pilot projects, required a considerable amount of assistance and more long-term planning. In comparative terms, the Polish project requested more equipment and fellowships for local personnel and fewer international experts.<sup>37</sup> Meanwhile, until 1966, Argentina was the largest mission undertaken by the ILO in the management development field in terms of experts, at a total cost, including agency costs, of \$US1,132,100, paid by UNSF.<sup>38</sup>

Originally, there were several indications of a strong impact from the US on the new management development initiative. The director general of the ILO and his governing body visited several "leading centers for training in business administration," including US business schools, to draw upon their experiences.<sup>39</sup> The director general also appointed Donald K. David, former dean of Harvard Business School (HBS) and the present chairman of the Ford Foundation, as a consultant on the project.<sup>40</sup> During David's presidency, HBS had launched the first modern executive education program—the Advanced Management Program (AMP)—in 1943; from then on, HBS also served as an international role model for the diffusion of the idea of executive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>ILO, "The Effectiveness of I.L.O.," 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>A. J. Young, "Methodological Aspects of Management Education at University Level in Developing Countries," *Management International* 6, no. 1 (1966), 96; ILO, *Management Development Programme*, 24.

 $<sup>^{36}</sup>$  In-Depth Review of the Management Development Programme (Geneva, Nov. 1973), 5.  $^{37}$  Kott, "The Social Engineering Project."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>ILO, Management Development Programme, 20. This document is the first overall review of the program's implementation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Report of the General-Director, First Supplementary Report, Further Proposals Related to the ILO Management Development Programme" (Geneva, 17 Aug. 1959), 1, ILO 123847, GB 143-100-19.

<sup>40</sup> ILO, "Meeting of Experts," 29.

education. The Ford Foundation also contributed heavily to finance the international diffusion of executive education.<sup>41</sup>

In August 1959, the ILO's governing body decided on how to implement the congress's decision to initiate a management development project, during which they discussed a plan that David had "fully endorsed." <sup>42</sup> The plan underlined strongly that projects should focus on two activities, one program for top managers and another for middle managers, similar to the logic of US executive programs. The programs should cooperate with but also operate independently from projects in vocational education and management—labor relations. On several occasions, in the initial period of the program, the ILO referred to US executive education, and HBS's AMP in particular, as a reference entity, and started to plan the organization's own top management programs: they followed the American rhetoric and named these Advanced Management Programs. The first was set up in Bangalore, India (1960), followed by Alexandria, Egypt (1961).<sup>43</sup>

As a general principle, the ILO's mission activities in the various countries were based on the tripartite framework.<sup>44</sup> However, beyond establishing institutional support from the government, labor unions, and employers' associations, there were no detailed instructions on how the cooperation should be operationalized. In 1965, an ILO report that reviewed different national experiences with management development programs expressed deep concern, because the participation of employers' and workers' organizations was "unsatisfactory" and "a predominance of governmental officials leads to certain problems."<sup>45</sup>

#### A Contextualization of the Argentine Productivity Debates

When the ILO mission finally arrived in Buenos Aires in March 1960, headed by its first project manager, Mr. David Moushine, who came from a position as the director of the Israel Productivity Center, the idea of increasing productivity and economic growth by focusing on more competent and effective management was not new in Argentina.<sup>46</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>Rolv Petter Amdam, "The Internationalization of Executive Education, 1945–1970," in *The Routledge Companion to the Makers of Global Business*, ed. Teresa da Silva Lopes, Christina Lubinski, and Heidi Tworek (London, 2020), 125-137

 $<sup>^{42}</sup>$  "Report of the General-Director. First Supplementary Report," 2, ILO 123847. GB 143-100-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>ILO, "Meeting of Experts," Appendix III.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>Maul, The International Labour Organization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>ILO, "The Effectiveness of ILO," 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> David Moushine, an Israeli engineer, had been awarded an Eisenhower Exchange Fellowship to pursue advanced studies in the US in 1955 before he returned to Israel to become director of the Israel Productivity Centre. After staying in Argentina from 1960 to 1963, he returned to Israel. See "Israel Engineer Receives Eisenhower Fellowship to Study in U.S.," *Jewish* 

Several processes at the national level were especially relevant for the reception, development, and outcomes of this mission.

First, Argentina was not an industrialized country, but since the early twentieth century it had experimented with a significant endogenous industrialization process driven by the dynamism of its export economy.<sup>47</sup> Economic development and modernization ideology were associated with expanding the so-called inward-looking industrialization model, strengthened after the 1930s. A second stage of the Import Substitution Industrialization was promoted under the presidency of Arturo Frondizi (1958–1962), an advocate of the so-called *desarrollismo* (developmentalist) approach. In this stage, public policies emphasized the internalization of all consumer goods manufacturing and the backward integration of intermediate products and capital goods.<sup>48</sup>

Second, despite the coincidence in the need to promote industrialization and increase productivity, another feature that characterized Argentina during this period was its growing political and institutional instability. After 1955, when Peronism was overthrown, a period of alternating military and civilian governments and restricted democracy began, lasting until 1973. The succession of governments led to continuous changes in the rules of the game (and economic authorities), and the country experienced periodic crises and growing inflation.<sup>49</sup>

Third, the programs of economic promotion launched by the developmentalist governments from 1958 brought about major changes in the profile of large companies in Argentina and promoted the need for new productivity and management development paradigms.<sup>50</sup> Consequently, several initiatives were simultaneously launched to develop undergraduate university programs in business administration,

Telegraph Agency: Daily News Bulletin 22, no. 5 (7 Jan. 1955), accessed 20 Mar. 2023, www.jta. org/archive/israel-engineer-receives-eisenhower-fellowship-to-study-in-u-s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Gerardo della Paolera, Xavier H Durán Amorocho, and Aldo Musacchio, "The Industrialization of South America Revisited: Evidence from Argentina, Brazil, Chile and Colombia, 1890–2010," *NBER Working Paper 24345* (Feb. 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> José Antonio Ocampo and Jaime Ros, "Shifting Paradigms in Latin America's Economic Development," in *The Oxford Handbook of Latin American Economics*, eds. José Antonio Ocampo and Jaime Ros (Oxford, 2011), 3–25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>From the end of the 1940s, there were frequent crises in the external sector that generated austerity policies and devaluations, which in turn resulted in mediocre economic performance until the early 1960s. These so-called stop-go cycles were accompanied by high levels of inflation that reached an average of 26 percent annually between 1949 and 1962. In parallel, Argentina continued to have high inflation levels: between 1963 and 1973, the average annual rate was 29 percent. See Guido Di Tella and Rudiger Dornbusch, *The Political Economy of Argentina*, 1946–83 (London, 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>Andrea Lluch and Norma S. Lanciotti, *Las grandes empresas en Argentina: Desde la expansión agropecuaria hasta la Última globalización* (Rosario, 2021).

and several institutions were strengthened or organized to provide executive education programs for top and middle managers.<sup>51</sup>

Fourth, the productivity idea had been well anchored in many circles from the late 1940s, although it largely focused on labor productivity.<sup>52</sup> In Argentina, the Peronist government (1946–1955) pushed the productivity debate further.<sup>53</sup> From the early 1950s, the government implemented several initiatives at different levels, including attempts to foster scientific and technological education, establishing the Centro Nacional de Documentación Científica y Técnica. The government also arranged two productivity congresses to address the problems in the workplace resulting from its labor policies. Along with the powerful labor unions, the Confederación General del Trabajo (CGT) and the Confederación General Económica (CGE), the government cosponsored the First Congreso de Organización y Relaciones del Trabajo in 1954.54 This formative period of the productivity movement mainly focused on the labor and technical aspects of productivity, but it also included a debate about management. For example, some members of the CGE became interested in scientific management and organizational reforms, criticizing the

<sup>51</sup>Carlos Jesús Fernández Rodríguez and Ernesto R. Gantman, "Spain and Argentina as Importers of Management Knowledge (1955–2008): A Comparative Analysis," *Canadian Journal of Administrative Sciences/Revue Canadienne des Sciences de l'Administration*, 28, no. 4 (2016), 160–173.

 $^{52}$  James Brennan and Marcelo Rougier, *The Politics of National Capitalism: Peronism and the Argentine Bourgeoisie*, 1946–1976 (University Park, 2009).

53 From a national historiographical perspective, the topic is not entirely new, but our approach and angle are. Indeed, there is an abundance of literature that discusses the debate on productivity from the perspective of labor productivity and labor conflict in Argentina during the Peronism and post-Peronism periods. See, for example, Victoria Basualdo, "Shop-Floor Labor Organization in Argentina from Early Peronism to the 'Proceso' Military Dictatorship," Working USA: The Journal of Labor and Society 14, no. 3 (Sep. 2011): 305-332; Verónica Baudino, "Burguesía nacional y Estado: la acción política de la Unión Industrial Argentina durante la Revolución Argentina (1966–1969)" Polis 11, no. 2 (2012): 33-54; Daniel Dicósimo and Silvia Simonassi, "Trabajadores y empresarios en la Argentina del siglo XX," Revista Prohistoria 17 (2011): 101-111; James "Racionalización"; Marcos Schiavi, El poder sindical en la Argentina peronista, 1946-1955 (Buenos Aires, 2013). Simonassi, in "El problema de la productividad en Argentina," provides the most comprehensive work about productivity, linking the world of labor, business associations, and the role of the ILO in Argentina between 1950 and 1961. Her contribution highlights the significant differences in the field of state agencies and business organizations regarding the technical or political nature of productivity, which was fertilized by the debate in the international spheres.

<sup>54</sup>The business and state discourses delivered at the 1955 Productivity Congress have been analyzed. See, for example, Rafael Bitran, *El Congreso de la Productividad. La reconversión económica durante el segundo gobierno peronista* (Buenos Aires, 1994); Marcelo Giménez Zapiola and Carlos Leguisamon, "La concertación en 1955. El Congreso de la Productividad," in *La formación del sindicalismo peronista*, ed. Juan Carlos Torre (Buenos Aires, Legasa, 1980), 321–358; Leandro Sowter, "La experiencia del Congreso de la Productividad y la política de la cooperación económica durante el peronismo," *Temas y Debates* 32 (July/Dec. 2016): 135–154.

Argentine Industrial Union for its "traditional management approach and paternalistic style of management." 55

After the fall of Peronism in 1955, the debate on productivity continued but was reframed in the context of the implementation of developmental policies, as explained previously.<sup>56</sup> In this context, the National Institute of Productivity (INP) was created in 1957 as a decentralized agency under the Ministry of Commerce. From its inception, it aimed to link the state sector with the private sector and labor union representatives, following the ILO's tripartite structure.

Fifth, the debate on productivity and management development should be inserted into the increasingly tense labor relations that characterized Argentina during this period.<sup>57</sup> Peronism strengthened the labor movement as a significant organization and a political force.<sup>58</sup> Previous research on the labor movement has noted that Peronism promoted a centralized union structure dominated by a single labor confederation (CGT). Another critical aspect of the Argentine labor movement after 1946 was the high degree of union-based representation on the shop floor, alongside the internal commissions.<sup>59</sup>

After 1955, the labor movement was subjected to an authoritarian crackdown. The military government intervened in the CGT and declared all internal commissions dissolved and lacking in authority. Although there was strong resistance and opposition, there was a certain realignment of forces.<sup>60</sup> This manifested in signing new collective agreements with new rationalization clauses. In 1960, the power of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>John William Freels Jr. and Martha S Gil Montero, *El sector industrial en la política nacional* (Buenos Aires, 1970), 67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>Jáuregui, "La productividad del trabajo."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Basualdo, "Shop-Floor Labor Organization in Argentina."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>From 1955 to 1973, the Peronist labor movement was confronted with a series of generally hostile governments, including civilian regimes—Arturo Frondizi (1958–1962) and Arturo Illia (1963–1966)—and military dictatorships. For much of this period, the Peronist Party, which was the institutionalized political expression of the movement, was banned from full participation in national life. As a result, Peronist trade unions had the dual role of promoting and defending workers' interests while acting as Peronism's main political apparatus.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>See Daniel James, *Resistance and Integration: Peronism and the Argentine Working Class*, 1946–1976 (Cambridge, 1988), for a deeper analysis of the various transformations of the Argentine working class from 1955 to 1973, including the debates and reactions of workers and Peronist trade union leaders regarding various official measures to increase labor productivity. It is interesting to note that this detailed analysis from the perspective of the labor movement does not mention or consider the role of organizations such as the ILO in the debates on productivity; nor is there any mention of the CPA or other state or private organizations in this article.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> In 1959, there had been over 10 million lost workdays. However, the following two years saw a significant decline to slightly more than 1.5 million days. This indicates a decrease in the intensity of labor conflict despite its continuation during that period. See Basualdo, "Shop-Floor Labor Organization in Argentina."

internal commissions was further reduced with the implementation of the repressive Plan CONINTES (State's Internal Commotion). From then, a new stage in the history of the Argentine labor movement began. It has been described as the bureaucratization of trade union leadership and characterized as a growing distance between the leadership and the rank and file.<sup>61</sup>

Sixth, the issue of productivity was also adopted among businessmen. From their point of view, it was necessary to tie wages to productivity, modify the clauses of agreements, and limit workers' and unions' authority in the factories. Simplifying a more complex scenario, the industrial elite, despite being a fragmented group in a polarized society, shared a common view: to discipline labor, apply policies of production reorganization, and increase productivity. Meanwhile, some sectors in the armed forces agreed with this agenda, considering that these reforms would allow them to decrease the political power that the working class had achieved during Peronism rule. 64

#### The Beginnings of the ILO Management Development Mission

After the coup in 1955, the Argentine productivity movement developed closer ties to the ILO. In 1957, the ILO invited the new president of the INP, Carlos Burundarena, to visit productivity centers in 32 countries. <sup>65</sup> Upon his return to Argentina, Burundarena was convinced of the need for work on a national scale, and he encouraged the Argentine government to ask the ILO to send an expert to Argentina. <sup>66</sup> In November 1957, Hans Fahlström, an ILO expert, arrived to advise the Argentinian authorities on how to organize the INP. His main message

<sup>61</sup>Basualdo, "Shop-Floor Labor Organization in Argentina"; James, *Resistance and Integration*.

<sup>62</sup>Simonassi, "El problema de la productividad en Argentina." For the business community, the so-called rationalization of production—which aimed to increase efficiency, productivity, and profits—demanded a drastic change in working-class representatives' power because they were the main obstacles in this process. See Basualdo, "Shop-Floor Labor Organization in Argentina."

<sup>63</sup> James, "Racionalización." The rise in labor remunerations of industrial workers during Peronism was not sustained for long. Between 1963 and 1973, workers' wages (in 1939 constant US dollars) decreased substantially, while the value-added share in total output decreased from a peak of 54.5 percent in 1950 to 48.3 percent in 1973.

<sup>64</sup>To understand this statement, it is necessary to underline the central role played by the armed forces, either through means of direct military dictatorships or "tutelage" of the civil governments and the proscription of the Peronist Party, which until 1973 was banned from participating in elections or any other political activity.

65 ILO, Review and Evaluation of the ILO's Activities in the Americas (Geneva, 1972), 59.
 66 ILO, Centro de productividad de la Argentina: Expansión de los servicios de formación de personal dirigente, especialistas, encargados y personal calificado (Ginebra, 1968).

to the ILO was that Argentina needed more trained managers and schools for training in management and productivity techniques.<sup>67</sup>

Several visits to Argentina from other ILO experts followed Fahlström's visit. For example, in September 1958, three months after the ILO Congress, Henry Vandries, deputy director of the ILO's regional office in Lima, Peru, visited Buenos Aires to discuss Fahlström's draft project with the Argentine government and also Argentina's application for funding from UNSF for an ILO project.<sup>68</sup> The agreement was signed on December 4, 1959.<sup>69</sup> In doing this, the Frondizi administration placed managerial and technical education at the center of the productivity debate.<sup>70</sup>

A cardinal ILO principle on these new management development missions was to be attached to institutions that "will ensure the continuation and expansion of the work after the experts have left." As a consequence, the arrival of the ILO mission led to the creation of a new institution, the Productivity Centre of Argentina (CPA), which would be the new national center for offering management development programs in the context of coordinating previous uncoordinated national productivity efforts. According to local officials, the CPA should achieve this with the financial help of the UNSF and technical assistance from the ILO. Reports from the CPA and the ILO mission

<sup>67</sup>Data obtained from *La Razon* 4–5 Feb. 1960, Folder: Productivity, Fondo Frondizi, Colecciones Especiales, Biblioteca Nacional.

<sup>68</sup>A 1955 survey had estimated that for the 1.4 million workers, there were about 4,000 trained leaders. In 1961, another estimate by the Camara Argentina de Sociedades Anónimas calculated that 30,000 managers and technicians were needed immediately. Quoted by ILO, *Centro de Productividad de la Argentina*, 3.

<sup>69</sup>Conversations were held between Argentinean authorities with Paul Hoffman, the director of UNSF, and Arthur Owen, president of the Technical Assistant Board of the UN. Folder: Productivity, Fondo Frondizi, Colecciones Especiales, Biblioteca Nacional.

<sup>70</sup>The letter—from the Argentine government to the UNSF—requesting technical cooperation from the ILO, expressed the official vision of interest in requesting assistance in the field of management development and how this process was also linked to labor and business relations. "Potential investors are aware of the shortage of trained personnel of all categories in Argentina. The social context prevented, on the other hand, normal relations between high and low levels, causing conflicts and strikes that deteriorated the quantity and quality of production," ILO, *Centro de Productividad de la Argentina*, 27 May 1959, 2.

<sup>71</sup>ILO, Management Development Programme, 25.

<sup>72</sup>The CPA had four original aims: promotion (i.e., the dissemination of the notion of productivity, alongside its methods and effects); training (i.e., the training of leaders, technicians, and qualified personnel in management and productivity techniques), consultancy (i.e., with an orientation to private industry) and research (e.g., special investigations, studies, and related tasks). See ILO, Centro de productividad de la Argentina.

<sup>73</sup>In the informative publications of the CPA, its target audience was defined in these terms: "Who can use the services of the Productivity Centre of Argentina? All those who contribute—directly or indirectly—to the production and distribution of goods and services and who are active in enterprises, trade unions, common good entities, professionals, workers or those who are interested in technological progress, the application of new methods in industry and the improvement of the economic conditions of the country." Centro de

demonstrate an open and flexible approach to defining and adapting CPA activities to meet local demands. Highlighting links between management development and productivity work did not preclude efforts to incorporate work on, for example, human relations. In fact, during the founding period, there was a discussion about the need to include human resources in productive work to reduce the technical emphasis of productivity work.<sup>74</sup> The CPA and its Argentine experts planned to run the operation without the ILO's help within five years. The project was later prolonged by one year; in December 1966, the ILO mission withdrew from Argentina.

The ILO's work on management development in Argentina started on March 30, 1960, with the arrival of the ILO's first project manager and only expert in this mission for more than a year, the aforementioned Mr. David Moushine. His first task was to disseminate knowledge about the ILO mission to potential stakeholders in Argentina and to initiate joint activities with a small number of existing training organizations, such as the new private institute for executive education, Instituto para el Desarrollo de Ejecutivos en la Argentina (IDEA).<sup>75</sup>

The initial phase of cooperation between the ILO and the CPA was somewhat troublesome. Budgeting and physical facilities challenged implementation of the plan of operations, and the CPA and the head of the ILO mission were concerned about the lack of sufficient "financial support by private industry." Moushine also reported that there was some initial resistance by "the local training organizations towards the Centre." However, the main challenge was setting up and staffing the project.

Concerning the CPA, it took several months to appoint a local director, engineer Antonio J. Vila, and as late as November 1960 the work had not yet begun.<sup>78</sup> In this first month, the CPA was attached to the Institute Nacional de Tecnología Industrial (INTI). Vila resigned as director after only a couple of months, and the institutional anchoring was strengthened by appointing a new executive committee, including representatives from the other two productivity organizations, the

Productividad de la Argentina, Aumentar al productividad es el imperativo de la hora actual: Por eso usted debe Saber (Buenos Aires, 1961).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>Héctor Jasminoy, *La empresa y el desarrollo del factor humano. Publicaciones Técnico-Informativas* (Buenos Aires, 1962), 18, 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>CPA [Moushine], "The Course of the Development of the Argentine Center of Productivity," Note 8, Nov. 1960, 2–3; and "Progress Report," Oct.–Nov. 1962, 2, both in ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>"Progress Report," 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> "Progress Report 5," Oct./Nov. 1960–4 Dec. 1960, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $<sup>^{78}\</sup>mbox{``The Course}$  of the Development of the Argentine Centre of Productivity," ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

Argentine Productivity Association (AAPRO) and the INP, in addition to the INTI.<sup>79</sup> The reorganization granted INTI representation before the UNSF in all matters related to the ILO project.<sup>80</sup> This implied an institutional readjustment, because the INTI began to support the CPA financially, together with AAPRO and the INP.

According to the ILO mission, the project launch would have been less challenging if the project could have started without the involvement of the INP and the AAPRO.<sup>81</sup> The AAPRO was a private association created in May 1959 to generate support from the business sector for the aforementioned initiatives. At first, the AAPRO had the support of a small group of industrialists, whose role would be to support and act as a link to the ILO project, while the CPA was an entity of mixed character. Other stakeholders, such as workers, were absent or only indirectly related to the first steps of the CPA. There were personal contacts, but as organizations, the unions, in the midst of the repressive turn of the government due to the implementation of the CONINTES plan, ignored this ILO project.<sup>82</sup> In other words, the tripartite principle was not represented in the executive committee of the CPA.

# The CPA and ILO Management Development Mission: Overall Activities

One ILO objective in Argentina was to establish management development programs and other related programs for public services and industry. Another was to work closely with corporations and public organizations to develop management and increase productivity through training and organizational restructuring.

The first ILO experts had expertise in management development, industrial engineering, and productivity issues. In 1963, new international experts on supervision training and vocational training arrived. <sup>83</sup> These experts should have all been assigned a local counterpart that they trained, who were then sent abroad as fellows for three- to six-month study tours.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> "Progress Report," Feb.-Mar. 1961, 1-3, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Ministry of Industry, Decree 69, 20 Mar. 1961, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1. The agreement was signed on 27 March 1961. The same year, the first director of the CPA, Ing. Antonio J. Vila, resigned. Ing. Lassalle then assumed the position until Dr. Fabrio Capra replaced Lassale on 1 Dec. 1964. See "Argentina Semi-Annual Report," 1 Dec. 1964–31 May 1965, 6, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A.

<sup>81&</sup>quot;Progress Report 5," ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>82</sup> This observation is controlled by reviewing available reports from CPA and CGT.

<sup>83 &</sup>quot;Progress Reports," ILO 275045, SF 0-2-1-2-A-303.

The project started with a few courses and seminars in 1961 with 795 participants. Hen, the activities expanded to 1,463 participants in 1963, and to 2,507 in 1964, before gradually declining to around 1,300 in the final year of the project, 1966. Most activities took place in Buenos Aires, but 25–30 percent of the activities were developed in six regional productivity centers. In 1964, 35 percent of the participants came from large firms, including some multinational enterprises (MNEs), 35 percent from small- and medium-sized enterprises, 12 from the government, and six from educational institutions.

The courses covered a much broader field than the original ILO vision intended and reached a varied group of participants. Among the participants, 18 percent represented top management groups, 9 percent were chiefs of personnel and training, 38 percent were middle managers, 13 percent were consultants, and 10 percent were supervisors. 86 Among the 3,961 course and seminar participants from 1964 to 1966, only 16 percent attended activities addressing top managers' development. Moreover, 47 percent attended functional programs such as industrial engineering, management accounting, marketing, and office administration, while 26 percent attended activities focusing on training supervisors and 11 percent on vocational training.<sup>87</sup> The CPA also provided various training and consultancy services to the largest state-owned companies, including YPF (oil), YCF (coal), Fabricaciones Miliares, SEGBA (electricity), DINFIA (aeronautics), and BIRA (banking), among others.<sup>88</sup> In addition, the ILO mission developed a small number of corporate training programs, including programs for Argentine subsidiaries of MNEs. According to Moushine, the relatively large number of MNEs in the country implied that the ILO should target these groups in particular. 89 Among the MNEs that cooperated with this project in Argentina were Mercedes Benz, FIAT, and Pirelli.90

 $<sup>^{84}\</sup>mbox{See,}$  for example, "Progress Report," signed by D. Moushine, Oct./Nov. 1960–4 Dec. 1960, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $<sup>^{85}</sup>$  Based on reports in ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1; 275038, SF 0-2-1-2-A-2; and 292370, SF 6-2-1/2-A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> "Draft Half-Yearly Report for the UN Special Fund from the Chief of the Project," 1 Jan.—31 May 1964, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup>Calculations based on monthly and semi-annual reports in ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1; 275038, SF 0-2-1-2-A-2; and 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A.

<sup>88</sup> ILO, Centro de Productividad de la Argentina.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> "D. Moushine to Chester W. Hepler, Special Assistant to the Director General, ILO," Geneva, 10 Dec. 1962, 2, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>90&</sup>quot;Progress Report No. 1," Jan./Mar. 1965; Enrico de Gennaro, chief of Mission, "Management Development and Supervising Training," ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1; "Draft Final Report on the Argentine Project (1961–1963)," Frank A. Heller, "Management Development," 19 May 1964, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1; "Progress Report, D. Moushine, Chief of Mission," Dec. 1960–Jan. 1961, 3 Feb., 1, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

Conferences and broadcast media campaigns supplemented these management development activities. From 1961 to 1965, the CPA published a monthly bulletin called *Productivity*, of which 43 issues were published. It also launched 17 technical reports and sectoral studies covering different topics and issues, such as theoretical perspectives on productivity and management development; technical reports on the measurement of productivity in cotton mills; and those dedicated to pressing issues at that time in Argentina, such as the "Productivity Clause in Collective Labor Agreements." As part of their agenda, the experts organized and promoted hundreds of meetings with local personalities, institutions, trade unions, and other national and international organizations. 92

Within two years of its existence, the ILO mission reported that the CPA had also carried out surveys, visited factories, and developed pilot projects with private firms with the purpose of expanding "the circle of contacts of the centre with as many sections of the economy, and with as many factors affecting productivity in the Argentine, as local conditions permit." As a result, the CPA gradually expanded its activities in various directions, including promoting trade union cooperation and planning productivity projects in state enterprises (e.g., transport area) or in vocational training (e.g., agreement with the construction chamber). As the head of the mission, David Moushine, realized, the CPA, in the third year of its existence, was increasingly moving toward fieldwork, pilot and demonstration projects, surveys, and investigations. 94

These observations show that the ILO's perception of management development was wide and included a great variety of activities with various foci. Activities designed as top management development programs with a focus on general management development existed alongside training in functional fields.<sup>95</sup> The activities were strongly anchored in the idea of productivity, broadly defined, and applied in a

 $<sup>^{91} {\</sup>rm For}$  a full list of publications and topics, see ILO, Centro de Productividad de la Argentina.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> "End of the Year Report," 1 June–1 Dec. 1961, 1–4; "Progress Report," July/Aug. 1963, 1, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> "Progress Report No. 6," Apr./May 1961, submitted 18 June 1961, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-12-A-1. In another report, Moushine made a clear statement that the CPA should not deal with trade union organizational matters, collective bargaining, and techniques of negotiations—debated topics in Argentina at the time. He added that the news on the existence of such activities within the framework of the CPA would most likely be poorly received by the other party; the CPA may no longer be considered neutral bodies. "Moushine, Buenos Aires to the Director General, Geneve, and the Director, Field Office," 14 Feb. 1961, 10, ILO 275033.

<sup>94</sup> David Moushine, "State of the Project," Dec. 1962, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>Among the courses in 1962 were supervisor training, introduction to work study and human relations for trade union leaders, productivity measurement, accident prevention, job evaluation for trade union leaders, and training methods; see "Courses, Seminars and Conferences," 1 Jan. 1962–30 June 1962, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

flexible and pragmatic way. It is striking that the reports from the ILO mission to its headquarters in Geneva increasingly emphasized the productivity question or, as a report from the second half of 1964 identified as its most important achievement, a "fast-growing national awareness of the importance of productivity."

When the ILO mission ended its project in Argentina in December 1966, it left a country in which the ILO's objective of introducing management development programs had been implemented relatively successfully. Overall, the output of the CPA cooperating with the ILO was impressive. They had offered 393 courses with 8,119 participants, in addition to many seminars. As observed, this was a dynamic process of reorienting and prioritizing activities due to the growing demands of various stakeholders in an increasingly challenging environment. In the next sections of the article, we will explore two areas that we perceive as decisive for this adjustment process: the dynamic between the ILO missions and the CPA during the project period and the match between the ILO project and the Argentine context from the perspective of the ILO's tripartite principle.

# Management Knowledge Transfer in Argentina: The Role of International Experts

Starting in autumn 1960, when the ILO mission and CPA began to cooperate on the management development program, several adjustments occurred. In the process of implementing ILO's management development program, the foreign ILO mission was the strongest part. One striking characteristic of the ILO mission was the great variety of work experience and national backgrounds among the project leaders and experts who came to Argentina. When the first project leader, David Moushine, returned to Israel in 1963, he was succeeded by the Italian Dr. Enrico de Gennaro, who took up his duties on March 12, 1964, coming from the position of director of the Italian business school IPSOA. De Gennaro left on May 3, 1966, when the ILO asked him to be deputy director of the International Center for Professional and Technical Development in Turin.<sup>97</sup> De Gennaro was replaced as ILO project leader by Dr. Hans Wehner, a German expert in management development.<sup>98</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> "Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1964–31 May 1965, 1, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A. <sup>97</sup> "End-of-Year Report on the Management Development and Supervisory Training Project in Argentina," July–Dec. 1963, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A; "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1965–31 May 1966, ILO 275025. On IPSOA, see Gemelli, *The Ford Foundation*, 180–186.

<sup>98&</sup>quot;Semi-Annual Report," 1 Dec. 1965-31 May 1966, ILO 275038, SF 0-2-1-2-A-303.

The ILO administration in Geneva, in addition to hiring the project leaders, also hired foreign experts from different relevant fields. The nationalities of the 26 experts who came between 1960 and 1966—typically for a period of one to three years—show a strong European dominance but from numerous European countries (Appendix). Only four of the 26 were from the US, one was from Israel, and one was from Australia; the others were from European countries, although most (seven experts) were from Great Britain, which was typical for all countries that received an ILO mission on management development in this period.<sup>99</sup> The experts were chosen and prepared for the assignment by the ILO in Geneva, while the ILO mission in Argentina was active in defining the areas that the experts should cover.<sup>100</sup>

The experts, who had a wide range of expertise, represented countries with different traditions in management. Only a minority were general management and top management training experts. Still, most of them covered what the ILO perceived as "the area of management": management, supervisory training, industrial engineering, management accounting, personnel management, and marketing. Others covered fields such as productivity measurement and vocational training. Among the 11 experts appointed by June 1962, there was one expert in general management, three in industrial engineering, two in management accounting, two in productivity measurement, two in supervisory training, one in management accounting, and one in vocational training. One

At the management level, the ILO mission depended on good cooperation with CPA Director Gerardo Lassalle, who stepped down in December 1964, having served as the director since April 1961. He was replaced for a short period by Salvador del Carril, who was the president of the CPA. In December 1964, Fabio Capra became the CPA director and held office for two years, leaving in December 1966. In their reports, the ILO's mission leaders often expressed that they were happy to work with the CPA personnel; but they also initiated several incidences of teamwork or made efforts to strengthen morale, indicating some challenging cultural differences. Still, the relationship at the top level was generally acceptable. From the perspective of the ILO mission, the main problem was that there were insufficient numbers of local counterparts to the ILO experts, making local staff development

<sup>99</sup> ILO, "The Effectiveness of I.L.O.," 28.

 $<sup>^{100}</sup>$  Report on Mission to Buenos Aires by Enrico de Gennare, director of IPSOA-Torino and ISVE-Napoli," 14 Aug.—6 Sept. 1963, 17, ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1; "H. Bamford-Preston, Buenos Aires, to C. R. Wynne-Roberts, Chief MDD, ILO, Geneva," 27 Oct. 1963, 8, ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>Moushine, "State of the Project," Dec. 1962, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.
 <sup>102</sup>"Mid-Year Report," 1 Jan. 1962–30 June 1962, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

challenging.<sup>103</sup> Toward the end of the project, it was repeatedly reported that the "present staff is inadequate to meet the number of requests for advice and assistance entirely."104

Regarding local experts, as noted earlier, the aim was to appoint a local counterpart for each ILO international expert, who would train the counterpart in their field. Twelve counterparts were also appointed fellows and were sent abroad on study trips, typically for four to six months. Most of the 12 fellows visited three or four countries, mostly in Europe. Nine fellows visited France; seven visited the UK; five visited Italy, three visited Germany; two fellows visited Belgium and Israel; and one fellow each went to Spain, Switzerland, and the US. The fellow who visited the US also visited Germany and the UK. According to the individual plans, the fellows were to visit numerous business schools and management training centers. These plans were based on suggestions from the Argentine fellows before they were discussed with the CPA and the ILO mission. In some cases, the plans were adjusted by the ILO in Geneva, which offered replacements if the suggested institution was not able to host a visitor. 105 The fellows' reports show that only three out of 12 visited institutions that were known for their management training (i.e., the business school IPOSA in Italy, the British Institute of Management, and Tavistock Institute of Human Relations in London). Eight of the 12 visited productivity centers, and almost all visited corporations or business associations. 106 Thus, the fellows gained varied international experiences. What they had in common was a package dominated primarily by impressions from organizations with a strong practical approach to management development.

The fellows' travel patterns reveal a close link between the strong interest in productivity in the 1950s and the management development project in the 1960s. In the initial phase, the project director, Moushine,

Development Service, ILO, Geneva," 18 Feb. 1963, and "Wynne-Roberts to Moushine," 5

Mar. 1963, ILO 274794, SF 0-2-1-2-A-FS.

<sup>103 &</sup>quot;Progress Report No. 3, Enrico de Gennaro, Chief of Mission," July 1964-Sep. 1964, 3, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A; "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1964-31 May 1965, 12, ILO 275025; Max Strässler, "Confidential Final Report, Personnel Management and Professional Realization," 5 Nov. 1962-30 Nov. 1964, ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>104&</sup>quot;Progress Report No. 14," Apr./May 1962, 2, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A; "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 12; "End-of-Year Report on the Management Development and Supervisory Training Project, Argentina," July-Dec. 1963, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1. <sup>105</sup>For example, see "D. Moushine to C. R. Wynne-Roberts, Chief, Management

<sup>106</sup> ILO Mission Argentina, "Fellowships awarded," ILO 275020, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1. For an example of an ambitious travel plan, see "Proposed Schedule for a Work Programme. Mr. Jasminoy, Head of Training Dept," n.d. [1963], ILO 274794, SF 0-2-1-2-A-FS. ILO Geneva had strong links to Tavistock since the interwar period, and the second project leader of the ILO mission in Argentina, Enrico de Gennaro, had been the director of IPSOA.

strongly supported Jorge Héctor Meiers's application for a fellowship to study "the Scientific Organization of Work," which would be achieved by visiting England, France, "and other centers where productivity movement is being undertaken." The concern with the issue of productivity, whether it was focused on technical aspects such as the measurement of productivity or whether it included the role of human resources, remained vital throughout the project. Despite the varied streams of activities, the ILO mission continued to focus on offering courses and seminars on management development, including those for top positions. <sup>108</sup>

Both the ILO experts and local counterparts "should influence the opinions of top management by informing them on the general conditions in the field of productivity in the Argentine industry"; and then the CPA should have, according to the ILO mission director, a "multiplier effect." <sup>109</sup> ILO experts in Argentina highlighted that one critical factor was "the lack of qualified and competent instructors for training skilled workers both in schools and in the industry," and for this reason "it would appear preferable to dedicate this activity to instructors' teachers, thus obtaining a higher multiplying effect." <sup>110</sup> The CPA demonstrated its commitment to coordinating the efforts of the institutions dealing with management development and productivity by its active role in promoting CADOC, the National Committee for Scientific Organization, which represented all the organizations working in the field of management training.

One aim of the project was to have local people develop the skills to teach managers. According to the ILO's expectations, the CPA should primarily initiate and develop institutions that offered management

<sup>107</sup> "Fellowships for Advanced Training," application from Jorge Héctor Meier, ILO 274914, SF 0-2-1-2-A-FS-1; "D. Moushine, Buenos Aires to the Director General, Geneve, and the Director, Field Office, Lima," 8 Jan. 1962, ILO 274794, SF 0-2-1-2-A-FS.

<sup>108</sup>In one of the CPA's publications, Héctor Jasminoy, head of the Training department and Heller's local counterpart, expressed that "business leaders are experiencing a mental evolution. They are becoming aware that the principles of scientific management are not limited to rigid formulas or specific stages, but rather require adopting a philosophy and attitude that reflect in management actions. One important aspect is understanding the role of the human factor within a company. This understanding implies a series of responsibilities for managers towards society, clients, owners, personnel, and their own profession" (our translation). Jasminoy, *La empresa y el desarrollo*.

<sup>109</sup>The head of the mission expressed, "The CPA will not serve as an institution for direct training of management and management assistants but initiate and encourage training activities to be carried out by other institutions and industrial undertakings, and assist in developing courses, seminars, and other forms of training. Direct training of management and management assistants would be undertaken by the CPA only if other bodies cannot undertake them." In "Moushine, Buenos Aires, to the Director General, Geneve, and the Director, Field Office," 14 Feb. 1961, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $^{110}\,^{\circ}$ Dr. Moushine to Chester Kepler, Special Assistant to ILO Director," Dec. 1962, 3, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

training and development and only do direct training if other institutions could not do it.<sup>111</sup> In this process, the activities developed by the ILO expert on management training were, as stated before, a key element. The ILO's management development specialist in Argentina was Frank A. Heller, who was from the UK.112 Before he went to Argentina to work for the ILO, he began a doctorate program in occupational psychology on management decision-making, writing a dissertation he defended at the London School of Economics in 1969. He then worked on industrial democracy at the Tavistock Institute of Human Relations in London, illustrating the link between the Tavistock Institute and the ILO in terms of ideas related to management development.<sup>113</sup> The Tavistock Institute developed in this period their international activities on research and consulting on industrial democracy at the shop-floor level and on human relations, for example in India. This socio-organizational approach was also applied in the work on productivity.114

Shortly after Heller's arrival in Argentina, he presented an ambitious plan to develop several management development programs, including seminars for top managers, together with the Instituto Argentino de Dirección de Empresas, IDEA, and AAPRO. Courses in general management focused on high-level managers were offered from April 1961 to January 1964. When Heller left Argentina in May 1964, he reported several achievements. The quality of the management courses had improved. He had assisted in the creation of the Uruguayan Management Training Institute and lectured at the Management Training Institute of Chile. He was also very happy with his two counterparts, Héctor Jasminoy and Juan C. Podesta, who had been actively involved with the training. In fact, Jasminoy had made himself an authority on management training, which led him to a position as a member of the professional staff at FAEDE, the largest management

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> "Moushine, Buenos Aires to the Director General, Geneve, and the Director, Field Office," 14 Feb. 1961, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $<sup>^{112}</sup>$  "An Outline of a Year's Working Programme for Frank A. Heller, Third draft," 2 Aug. 1961, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> "Obituary Frank Heller," *The Guardian*, 28 June 2007, www.theguardian.com/science/2007/jun/28/guardianobituaries.obituaries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup>Kena Wani, "Pedagogies of Development, Conceptions of Efficiency: Modern Managerialism in Industrial Ahmedabad, 1950s–1960s," *Enterprise & Society* (advance online publication, 2023): 1–34, accessed 14 May 2024, https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/enterprise-and-society/article/abs/pedagogies-of-development-conceptions-of-efficiency-modern-managerialism-in-industrial-ahmedabad-1950s1960s/AA3B6F1B974EDE 55EBEA4D94C0168489. See also Mairi Maclean, Gareth Shawl, and Charles Harvey, "Business as Service? Human Relations and the British Interwar Management Movement," *Human Relations* 75, no. 8 (2022): 1585–1614.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> "An Outline of a Year's Working Programme for Frank A. Heller," 4, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

training institute in Argentina, and to his appointment as a professor of industrial engineering at the University of Buenos Aires. However, Heller also reported that the CPA was against the idea of corporate training for managers before July 1962 and that the work to reach top management had started too late; thus, given the short time until the close of the project, its focus should be on existing activities. <sup>116</sup>

We also know that the mission had developed a course for senior personnel managers with the business school IDEA, organized seminars, negotiated with several corporations on in-house training, and arranged other relevant activities. However, given the growing need for management training linked to "the emergence of a cadre of professional managers who will take over," the project leader of the mission, Moushine, said that these achievements fell "far too short." Moushine's successor confirmed this impression. As the new project leader, Enrico de Gennaro recommended that the problem of "undermanagement" in Argentina should be solved using a more concentrated focus on applying productivity methods; improving the skills of middle managers, technicians, and the labor force; and increasing the activity within vocational education. 119

At the time, evolving knowledge transfer ideologies occurred in a process of learning-by-doing from parallel projects in other countries. For example, the director general of the ILO underlined the American executive education model, the AMP, as a role model for developing management development programs in Argentina. Indeed, the ILO had a good experience with such programs in India, "which by common concern was considered to compare favourably with programmes presented by, for example, the Ford Foundation, with a MIT faculty." However, no AMP was offered in Argentina. The aforementioned ILO experts indicated that the activities were staffed by persons who were anchored in European business environments associated with the European productivity movement, and they were not close to or connected with the new wave of US executive education that had been mentioned as a role model at the ILO's 1958 launch of the management development project.

 <sup>&</sup>quot;Draft Final Report on the Argentine Project 1961–1963," ILO 275025, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.
 "Frank A. Heller, "Progress Report No. ARG 2," June/July 1962, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $<sup>^{118}</sup>$  "D. Moushine, Chief of ILO Project for Productivity and Management in Argentina to Chester W. Hepler, Special Assistant to the Director General, ILO, Geneva," 10 Dec. 1962, 8–9, ILO 275033, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> "Report on Mission to Buenos Aires by Enrico de Gennaro, Director of IPSOA-Torino and ISVE-Napoli," 14 Aug.–6 Sept. 1963, 5, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> "Director General, Geneva, to the Director of the Field Office in Lima, copy to Mr. Moushine," 28 Aug. 1961, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

#### The Tripartite Logic in a Broader Cooperative Landscape

The ILO's activities are based on the tripartite principle of cooperation between the government and the employers' and workers' associations. The ILO's project to promote management development in Argentina depended not only on the cooperative climate between the ILO's mission and the CPA, as previously discussed, but also on support from the government and the employers' and workers' associations. According to various reports from ILO experts, the cooperative efforts should also contribute to developing good contacts with local experts and good routines for working together as a team. However, stakeholders had different visions, and these institutional and economic contexts influenced and readjusted the relationships.

From 1962, the ILO mission learned to operate in an increasingly turbulent landscape, and the development of the mission occurred in parallel with a peak in conflictive labor relations. From 1959 on, the unions launched several strikes in sectors such as metallurgy, construction, footwear, graphics, textiles, refrigeration, and shipbuilding, where strikes were also declared illegal, and strikers were persecuted. Meanwhile, from 1961, top union leaders displayed pragmatic negotiation.<sup>121</sup> Overall, the CGT or any other workers' organization was never included in the executive committee of the CPA during its entire existence. The ILO expert reports found the relationship with the workers' unions challenging. From the beginning, there had been several attempts at relationship building. Eight training courses on various topics were organized for trade union leaders. Altogether, 76 people attended. No specific courses for trade unionists have been identified since 1964. This would confirm that there has been a potential impasse since then. Contacts continued, but they were made on an individual level and not through the central CGT, whichaccording to ILO reports—"has remained indifferent to the CPA."122

121 James, "Racionalización"; Alejandro Schneider, Los compañeros, Trabajadores, izquierda y peronismo, 1955–1973 (Buenos Aires, 2005). In the same vein, in 1961 the National Labor Council was established as a consultative body, made up of six representatives for the workers and six for the employers, to be appointed by the president on the proposal for the CGT and the employers' groups, who would advise the government on labor matters. On the promotional side, the Ministry of Labor sponsored the Meridian radio program ("Meridiano del Trabajo," Labor Meridian), which presented topics and conferences highlighting productivity issues. Antonio Vila and Carlos Burundarena, from the Productivity Center, and Dr. Moushine gave lectures there. For more information, see Jáuregui, "La productividad del trabajo."

122 "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1964–31 May 1965, 3, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A. The end of the courses for union leaders also coincided with the establishment of a center, the Instituto de Capacitación y Formación Social Sindical, to coordinate educational activities by the CGT. According to local experts, the CPA influenced this process. Jasminoy stated that the CPA had "contributed to this task of education by organizing several short

Another challenge for the ILO mission and the CPA—a subject for future research—was the need for the private sector to join these initiatives and overcome the conflicts within the corporate business world. In any case, this, and other initiatives on productivity at the time, were characterized by reluctance, internal tensions, and divergent visions among government officials beyond the discourse emanating from local technicians and ILO experts who tried to depoliticize the debates on productivity.

When the mission was fully operational in March 1962, President Frondizi was overthrown by a coup d'état. In this context, the ILO's project leader, Moushine, sent a confidential report to the ILO's headquarters. He expressed some concern, but also considered that "the C.P.A. is not identified as a government office, which is contributed to by the fact that it is now outside the Ministry." He stressed that all contacts and discussions were purely technical and not political. He also discussed the experiences with the three partners and explained that the relationship with the government through the INP and the Ministry of Industry was "good, but not close," with few visits and meetings, but the main problem was the instability. For that reason, "it was considered advisable not to develop close working relations with their departments, and also not to establish contacts with the Ministry of Economy, it being a highly political post." 123

The relationship with private industry leaders was good but not broad. 124 As previously stated, the trade unions did not identify openly with the CPA. 125 In this situation, the CPA had consolidated itself as a relatively independent organization, but this strategy did not protect it against uncertainty. These observations indicate that the project's anchoring in the tripartite principle was fragile, and the ILO mission reported that "we are uncertain as to the support from the authorities, both now and in the near future." 126 However, the new government

courses for union leaders on the study and remuneration of work, human relations, task evaluation, and prevention of occupational hazards." Jasminoy, *La empresa y el desarrollo del factor humano*, 18, 19. For Scodeller, labor training was a space of political struggle between the different ideologies of union leaders at the time. See Gabriela Noemi Scodeller, "El Instituto de Capacitación y Formación Social Sindical: una experiencia de formación político-sindical en un contexto de intensa conflictividad social (Argentina, 1963–1965)," *Mundos do Trabalho* (June 2013): 5, 9, 6–20, 239–258.

<sup>123</sup> "Position of the Productivity Project in Relation to the Internal Political Crisis in Argentina," 3 Apr. 1962, ILO 275035, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1. This was a confidential report sent to the ILO in Geneva (following a letter signed by Moushine).

<sup>124</sup>When it was founded, AAPRO was supported by industrialists, but in 1963 it had only 135 companies as members, representing 9 percent of the industry workers in Argentina; see "Report on Mission to Buenos Aires by Enrico de Gennaro, Director of IPSOA-Torino and ISVE-Napoli," 14 Aug.–6 Sep. 1963, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>125</sup> "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1964–31 May 1965, 12, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A.

126 "Mid-Year Report," 1 Jan. 1962-30 June 1962, 1, ILO 275035.

continued to support the CPA. For example, when the INP was dissolved, its activities—namely, promotion, training, consultancy, and investigation—were transferred to the CPA. As a result, in 1963, the executive committee of the CPA decided to replace the two representatives of INP in the CPA with two from the Banco Industrial de la República Argentina (BIRA). From then on, together with the INTI and the AAPRO, the BIRA became the main local financial support and the most reliable governmental partner of the CPA. The BIRA's supporting role should be highlighted not only as a financing agent of the CPA but also as a promoter of some studies and reports; it even granted the first special loans to companies that carried out organizational reforms for productive purposes.

The support from the BIRA did not prevent the ILO mission from complaining about the extant political instability. The 1963 mid-year report stated that the main reason for the project's lack of progress was "largely political and economic" and that "frequent changes in the Government create a climate of uncertainty."127 The challenge with the government was not only its instability but also that it sometimes tried to influence the project's activities. In the autumn of 1963, Enrico de Gennaro reported that the secretary of Industry, Mr. Gottheil, had expressed that he would like to see a change in the project from focusing on management development and training to economic research, and that the CPA should become part of the Consejo Nacional de Desarrollo Económico, which was creating an economic plan for the country. According to de Gennaro, the ILO should partly adjust its activities to meet this requirement: "We should include experts on business analysis (a microeconomist), stock control in industry, transportation, and international statistical comparisons, in addition to the expert in productivity measurement that is requested."128

From the perspective of the ILO, the project would have benefited from stronger support from employers' and workers' associations. The private sector's support for the CPA came from several individual companies, specific business organizations, and organizations such as AAPRO. However, from the perspective of ILO experts, the owners and managers of industry were, to some extent, excused from this support. They had to operate in a situation of political crises and a stagnating economy, which "caused senior management to be anxious and preoccupied with short time economic measurement." Therefore,

<sup>127 &</sup>quot;Mid-Year Report," 1 Jan. 1963-30 June 1963, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1

<sup>128 &</sup>quot;Report on Mission to Buenos Aires," 12, ILO 275028, SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> "Draft Final Report on the Argentine Project 1961-1963," 6, ILO 275025. SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

"the image of the CPA is not yet that of a high-standard organisation in the business community." 130

By 1965, there was no change in the central workers' union lack of open and public support, which was criticized in a mission report: "Another persistent problem is the reluctance of the central worker union (CGT) to identify themselves openly with the CPA." The analysis of historical documentation from 1963 to 1965 confirmed the CGT's indifference to CPA activities. 132

When the project ended in 1966, a new coup d'état took place with the overthrow of President Arturo Illia and the rise of the dictatorship of Juan Carlos Onganía; it was thus clear that among the three partners in the tripartite system, the national government had been most supportive of the CPA. However, this was not primarily because of changes in the ILO's mission of development programs (although the minister of Industry sought to shift focus from management development to economic research and planning). Rather, lessening support was related to Argentina's increasing instability and unpredictability. 133

After the ILO mission left the country as planned, the Argentinian government closed the CPA, which was absorbed into the Ministry of Industry and Commerce. This official decision came when the institution was, according to the CPA, in a relatively good condition:

Unfortunately, such reorganization seems to limit the operations of the CPA to the point of practically incapacitating it as an effective institution for the promotion of modern business management and working methods, training and improvement of human resources, advice to industry and commerce, and research.<sup>134</sup>

 $<sup>^{130}</sup>$  "Draft Half-Yearly Report for the UN Special Fund from the Chief of the Project," 1 Jan.—31 May 1964, 28, ILO 275028. SF 0-2-1-2-A-1.

 $<sup>^{131}</sup>$  Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 Dec. 1964–31 May 1965, 3, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup>For example, there is no single mention of the CPA in the 1953–1954 CGT Annual Report ("Memoria y Balance 1963–1964," Buenos Aires, 1964). Furthermore, none of the monthly reports ("Boletín Informativo Semanal") of the CGT from 1963 to 1966 (Year 1, no. 1–Year 3, no. 141) made specific mention of the work of the CPA. The CGT sources also referred to various visits to and from the ILO, but none to the CPA. The only visit recorded is that of Enrico De Gennaro in 1963, but it is not linked to the CPA. As a further indication of this apparent indifference, the CGT organized an economic conference in 1964, but productivity was not on the agenda. The topics were inflation, the cost of living, liquidity, unemployment, industrial paralysis, foreign trade, and the country's socio-economic structure.

 $<sup>^{133}</sup>$  "Argentina Semi-Annual Progress Report," 1 June 1966–31 Dec. 1966, ILO 292370, F 6-2-1/2-A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup>ILO, Centro de productividad de la Argentina.

#### Conclusion

This article explored the ILO's role in promoting management development programs in developing countries in the 1950s and 1960s by studying the ILO's mission on management development in Argentina from 1960 to 1966. The ILO chose Argentina and Poland as the two pioneering countries for the organization's ambitious project to launch management development initiatives in developing countries, as decided by the ILO's congress in 1958.

Inspired by the new executive education movement in the US, the ILO's efforts were nevertheless unique in several ways. The organization intended to advance top executives' professionalization, but more than being a copy of US executive education, the program was closely linked to the productivity movement and strongly anchored to European expertise and to the ILO principle of tripartite support from national governments, unions, and the business community. It was also a principle that the management development programs should be offered by national productivity centers supported by the three partners and the ILO, and that the ILO should withdraw after six years.

Our study of the ILO's activities in this field in Argentina indicates that these principles led to a high degree of local adjustment and flexibility. The concept of management development was broadly interpreted to include courses not only in general management for people in high-level corporate positions but also courses in functional areas, supervisory training, and vocational training. The activities were also strongly connected to the productivity work that had begun in Argentina just after World War II. As observed, the activities in productivity work ranged from technical productivity issues to those involving approaches related to highlighting human resources and human relations. This blurs the boundaries between the promotion of management development initiatives and productivity work. This observation calls for further research into the relationship between productivity work, human relations, and management development in the 1960s.

There are multiple reasons for these adjustments to the ILO's mission. One reason was that the project was organized as a cooperative project of the ILO mission and the Productivity Center of Argentina, which—as the name indicates—should promote the increase of productivity, meaning that productivity and management training projects operated within the same organizational environment supported by cross-fertilization. Another reason is that the subsequent government led by President Illia had shown interest in pushing the project more toward vocational education and technical questions. Both the ILO's ideology and mission were receptive to these adjustments, which arose

from specific requests from the various stakeholders involved. Indeed, some of these were, to some extent, orchestrated adjustments. Management and staff of the ILO mission came from different European countries, each with their own management traditions, including clear links to British management practices and ideas.

The ILO considered its Argentina project to be successful and that it had achieved most of its aims, including developing a multiplier effect. Meanwhile, the CPA considered that it had introduced "within a considerable group of industrialists, traders, business leaders, professionals, and university students modern concepts, methods, and techniques for a more efficient and remunerative business conduct in Argentina." However, taking a more long-term perspective, the overall results were more mixed because the CPA was closed down, most of the CPA-promoted management development initiatives ceased, and its advisory and coordinating role disappeared. Thus, the long-term impact of the ILO project on management development seems to have been weak.

The tripartite system, which initially drove the project toward local adaptation and integration, was never fully realized due to the lack of trade union involvement in the CPA and was further weakened by conflicting local political and economic contexts. Thus, while the tripartite principle of the ILO project initially appeared to be a strength, it became one of its main weaknesses due to local conditions. When the support of the main partner, the state, was withdrawn, the project collapsed.

. . .

ROLV PETTER AMDAM, Professor of Business History, BI Norwegian Business School, Oslo, Norway

Professor Amdam's recent publications include "The Untold Story: Teaching Cases and the Rise of International Business as a New Academic Field," in Journal of International Business Studies, with Gabriel Benito and Birgitte Grøgaard (2023); "Making Managers in Latin America: The Emergence of Executive Education in Central America, Peru, and Colombia," in Enterprise & Society, with Carlos Dávila (2021); and "Opening the Black Box of International Strategy Formation: How Harvard Business School Became a multinational enterprise," in Academy of Management Learning & Education with Gabriel Benito, (2022).

135 ILO, Centro, 30.

ANDREA LLUCH, National Council of Scientific and Technical Research/CONICET, Argentina and School of Management, Universidad de los Andes, Bogota, Colombia

Professor Lluch's latest publications in English include "The Rise and Transformation of Big Business in Argentina (1913–1971)," with Norma Lanciotti, in Revista de Historia Económica/Journal of Iberian and Latin American Economic History 42, no. 1 (2024): 7–32; "Entrepreneurship in Emerging Markets: Female Entrepreneurs in Colombia since 1990," with Carlos Dávila, in Business History Review 96, no. 2 (2022): 373–97; and "Women May Be Climbing on Board, but Not in First Class: A Long-Term Study of the Factors Affecting Women's Board Participation in Argentina and Chile (1923–2010)," with Erica Salvaj, in Business History, April, 1–28 (2022).

#### Appendix

### List of International Foreign Experts Involved in the CPA Plan (1960–1966)

			Duration of the visit	
Discipline	Name (Eng = Engineer)	Country of origin	From	То
Chief of Mission	Eng. D. Moushine	Israel	03-03-60	09-09-63
Management Development	Mr. F. Heller	Great Britain	09-04-61	15-01-64
Industrial Engineering	Eng. N. Nilsson	Sweden	10-05-61	20-05-63
Productivity Movement	Mr. T. Easterfield	Great Britain	28-09-61	17-05-62
Vocational Training	Eng. L. Plichon	France	04-10-61	16-09-62
Supervisory Training	Mr. R. Strayton	Great Britain	12-02-62	05-03-64
Supervisory Training	Eng. H. Kirkpatrick	USA	14-04-62	31-12-66
Management Accounting	Dr. A. Wullens-Hart	France	01-07-62	31-12-66
Industrial Engineering	Eng. T. Fischer	Australia	04-08-62	07-02-64
Personnel Management	Mr. M. Strässler	Switzerland	05-11-62	25-11-64
Industrial Engineering	Eng. H. Bamford- Preston	Great Britain	27-01-63	26-02-64
Vocational Training	Mr. A. Dollatre	France	01-03-63	26-06-63
Vocational Training	Mr. A. Beltrán de Heredia	Spain	01-03-63	31-07-63

(Continued)

			Duration of the visit	
Discipline	Name (Eng = Engineer)	Country of origin	From	То
Industrial Engineering	Mr. J. Urich	USA	12-07-63	06-06-64
Administrative Management	Mr. R. Matley	Great Britain	10-08-63	23-07-65
Sales and Marketing	Dr. F. Meissner	USA	14-08-63	31-12-66
Chief of Mission	Dr. E. de Gennaro	Italy	12-02-64	03-05-66
Vocational Training	Eng. R. Laserra	Italy	17-04-64	03-05-66
Vocational Training	Eng. B. Orsini	Italy *	08-05-64	31-12-66
Small- and medium-sized enterprises	Eng. B. van Harreveld	Holland	22-05-64	29-04-66
Personnel Management	Mr. G. Gilbert	Great Britain	20-01-65	14-01-66
Industrial Engineering	Mr. R. McColl	USA	17-06-65	31-12-66
Sales and Marketing	Mr. D. Embley	Great Britain	16-07-65	22-04-66
Management Development	Dr. H. Wehner	Germany	18-07-65	31-12-66
Productivity Movement	Mr. F. La Porte	France	12-04-66	31-12-66
Vocational Training	Mr. G. Oddone	Italy	13-09-66	31-12-66

<sup>(\*)</sup> In two periods: 8 May 1964–1 September 1965, and 3 June 1966–31 December 1966. Source: ILO, Centro de productividad de la Argentina: Expansión de los servicios de formación de personal dirigente, especialistas, encargados y personal calificado (Ginebra, 1968, 62).